February 1, 1996

The PRESIDING OFFICER. Without
objection, it is so ordered.

The clerk will report.

The bill clerk read as follows:

A bill (H.R. 2657) to award a Congressional
Gold Medal to Ruth and Billy Graham.

The PRESIDING OFFICER. Is there
objection to the immediate consider-
ation of the bill?

There being no objection, the Senate
proceeded to consider the bill.

AMENDMENT NO. 3315

(Purpose: To strike section 5 of the bill)

Mr. DOLE. Mr. President, I send an
amendment to the desk on behalf of
Senator FAIRCLOTH and ask for its im-
mediate consideration.

The PRESIDING OFFICER. The
clerk will report.

The bill clerk read as follows:

The Senator from Kansas [Mr. DOLE], for
Mr. FAIRCLOTH, proposes an amendment
numbered 3315.

Mr. DOLE. I ask unanimous consent
that reading of the amendment be dis-
pensed with.

The PRESIDING OFFICER. Without
objection, it is so ordered.

The amendment is as follows:

On page 4, following the period on line 7,
strike all that follows:

Mr. DOLE. Mr. President, I ask unan-
imous consent that the amendment be
agreed to, that the bill be deemed read
a third time and passed, as amended,
the motion to reconsider be laid upon
the table, and that any statements re-
lating to the bill appear at the appro-
priate place in the RECORD.

The PRESIDING OFFICER. Without
objection, it is so ordered.

The amendment (No. 3315) was agreed
to.

The bill (H.R. 2657) was deemed read
the third time and passed.

———
THE FARM BILL

Mr. DOLE. Mr. President, let me in-
dicate, while we are waiting for an-
other matter here, we have not been
able to reach an agreement on the farm
bill. We have had discussions through-
out the day. We have had one cloture
vote.

What I would propose we do is post-
pone that cloture vote until after the
leaders have conferred on Tuesday and,
hopefully by that time, get some paper
out there so that people can see what is
proposed by Members on each side; if
we cannot get an agreement, then have
that cloture vote Tuesday and decide
what to do after that. But I know there
are Members probably waiting around
in their offices. I would say there will
probably be no further votes this
evening, but there may be votes on
next Tuesday. We will go out tonight
and over until Tuesday; pro forma
Monday.

The PRESIDING OFFICER. The
Democratic leader.

Mr. DASCHLE. Mr. President, I want
to commend those who have been in-
volved in these discussions. I think we
have made a lot of progress in the last
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several hours. We just had a caucus. I
think it is fair to say that much of
what we reported to them was very
well received. I think the question is
whether or not, without having final-
ized the agreement and without know-
ing for sure just how it all affects cur-
rent law, whether or not we are in a po-
sition yet tonight to come to closure.

I think we are getting closer. I hope
we can continue these negotiations,
have an agreement that we could send
out to everybody so in the next couple
of days they could take a look at it,
and then have a vote within a very lim-
ited timeframe on Tuesday. I would
like to see if we can finish this on
Tuesday and limit the votes and try to
move this process along.

So, I share the leader’s desire to
come to closure and his expressed hope
that we could do it as early as next
Tuesday.

Mr. CRAIG. Will the leader yield?

Mr. DOLE. I will be happy to yield.

The PRESIDING OFFICER. The Sen-
ator from Idaho.

————

A CLEAR FARM POLICY

Mr. CRAIG. Mr. President, I think I
and a lot of other Senators are very
frustrated at this moment as we have
tried to move this issue over the last
several weeks.

All of us agree that the agricultural
community deserves to hear a clear
message from the Congress of the
United States that relates to farm pol-
icy. I am terribly disappointed that
this afternoon we could not gain clo-
ture, that the other side chose to kill
freedom to farm. We also put up an ex-
cellent alternative to that and that—
we could not work with that issue.

Obviously, farm policy in its forma-
tion has always been bipartisan. I was
confident this afternoon, or at least I
thought I could be, that we had worked
for several days to build that bipar-
tisan compromise and still maintain
the kind of levels of expenditure that
sent a clear message to American agri-
culture that there would be some safe-
ty nets but, at the same time, that
they were going to move toward the
market as they have told us—week
after week, month after month, as we
have held hearings in the Senate Agri-
culture Committee this year—that a
reinstatement of current policy simply
would not work anymore and it should
not work.

While I know none of us at this mo-
ment are working on a reinstatement
of current policy, I am very concerned
to see us edging back toward it at a
time when agriculture has said to us
that is not where we ought to head.

So I hope we can arrive at something
over the weekend and into next week.
It is my understanding the House may
not be able to get there, as we had
hoped, so we could at least show the
American farm community a timetable
that we are all going to be sensitive to.
But I am disappointed, and I think we
all are, that this cannot be resolved in
the fashion we had hoped.
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I am going to have to, as I think oth-
ers on this side are, look a great deal
more closely at the deals that are
being put together. We, in my opin-
ion—certainly from this Senator’s
point of view—have gone as far as I
know is possible to go without saying
to Idaho agriculture we have decided
not to do what we told you we were
going to do and what most of you had
agreed to. I presented legislation yes-
terday that had the full endorsement of
the American Farm Bureau and a vari-
ety of other organizations, wheat grow-
ers, corn growers and others. I had
hoped we could arrive at that in a
timely fashion.

It appears we are not there. I hope we
are closer than I am led to believe we
might be. But, to the leader who, I
know, has worked today, and the mi-
nority leader, I hope we can get this
accomplished and the final plans
worked out. Timing is of the essence,
that we resolve it. It should have been
resolved today.

———

TEMPORARY EXTENSION IN
STATUTORY DEBT LIMIT

Mr. MOYNIHAN. Mr. President, H.R.
2924 is, in effect, a temporary increase
in the debt ceiling.

Under the bill, the Secretary of the
Treasury may issue Treasury securities
in excess of the current $4.9 trillion
ceiling in order to pay the March 1996
Social Security benefits. Coupled with
the normal end of month redeeming of
Treasury securities held by the Social
Security trust funds, this bill permits
the Federal Government to meet all of
its financial obligations on March 1.

The bill provides much-needed time
to consider a longer and perhaps per-
manent increase in the debt ceiling.
Congress may not take up this issue
again until the week of February 26,
and, without this legislation, action
would be required almost immediately
to prevent default on February 29 or
March 1. That is cutting it too close.
Under this bill, we will have until
March 15 to work out a long-term in-
crease in the debt ceiling.

And, importantly, this legislation
commits the Congress to timely action.
Item 1 in the bill’'s “FINDINGS”
states:

(1) Congress intends to pass an increase in
the public debt limit before March 1, 1996.

This is a welcome statement of good
faith. It will shortly pass the House of
Representatives. I urge the Senate to
concur.

GUARANTEEING THE TIMELY PAY-
MENT OF SOCIAL SECURITY BEN-
EFITS IN MARCH 1996

Mr. DOLE. Mr. President, I ask unan-
imous consent the Senate proceed to
the immediate consideration of S. 1555,
introduced today by Senators ROTH and
DOLE, and that the bill be considered
read a third time.

The PRESIDING OFFICER. Without
objection, it is so ordered.
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